NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

01 MARCH 2002

NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS

ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 8:45 a.m., Friday, March 01, 2002

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Donna Stryker at 8:45 a.m., Friday, March 01, 2002.  Board members present were: Donna Stryker, Jim Salas, Joe Salazar, and Katherine Ingold.  Board members absent were:  Reta Jones.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
No guests.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Expressed his appreciation for the work of the NMSVH staff with his host foreign exchange daughter.  

Joe Salazar – Stated that he wished to read something to the Board of Regents.  Read a letter addressed to the Office of the Governor, State Capital, Santa Fe, New Mexico.  The letter states; 

Honorable Gary Johnson, 

I am submitting my resignation from the Board of Regents of the New Mexico School for the Visually Handicapped (NMSVH) effective March 4, 2002.  In the past twelve months, family matters have become increasingly demanding.  Consequently, I find myself unable to devote the time, thought, and energy that I feel is necessary to continue serving effectively on the Board.  Upon leaving the Board of Regents of NMSVH, I want to thank you for allowing me the opportunity to serve my alma mater.  Since joining the Board in 1996, substantial improvements have been effected in every significant area of the School’s operation.  I am honored to have played a part in working toward providing the blind and visually impaired children of New Mexico the highest quality services possible.  Thank you again.  

Signed; Respectfully submitted, Joe A. Salazar.  

President Stryker expressed her sorrow at the resignation of Joe Salazar.  She stated that she fully supports his decision and offered her support to his family.  She stated that Joe Salazar has been an incredible change agent for NMSVH.  She stated that she has the utmost respect for Joe Salazar, and has learned a great deal from him.  Joe Salazar explained that he has family members who are very ill.  The illnesses require a great deal from his wife as well as himself.  He stated that he has a brother who is terminally ill.

This brother is a 1938 graduate of NMSVH.  He also has a brother who is presently going through open-heart surgery.  In addition, a third brother has had to undergo a series of brain surgeries but is currently doing better.  President Stryker again offered her full support of his decision to retire from the NMSVH Board of Regents.  President Stryker stated that she feels that Joe Salazar’s decision to resign from the Board of Regents also speaks very highly of the school.  She knows that Joe Salazar is very dedicated to this school.  If he did not feel that the school was in good hands and heading in the proper direction, he would not retire from the Board of Regents.  Joe Salazar stated that he was very impressed after reviewing the quarterly reports from the main campus program, Outreach program, and Early Childhood Program.  He recalls that when he first came onto the Board he urged administration to implement reports that would reflect the demographics of the students that we serve.  For the longest time he did not get these reports, but he is now very happy that these reports are being provided to the Board of Regents.  The reports are very informative and show him that NMSVH is definitely heading in the right direction.  Joe Salazar stated that he knows that he is leaving the school in very good hands.  

Katherine Ingold – Expressed her sorrow at hearing Joe Salazar’s resignation from the Board of Regents.  She stated that Joe Salazar has always been very special to her.  She considers Joe Salazar the conscience of the Board of Regents.  Shortly after being appointed to the Board of Regents she reviewed the minutes of past meetings and is fully aware of the dedication that Joe Salazar has for NMSVH.   Katherine Ingold stated that she has expressed to other members of the Board the admiration that she has for Joe Salazar.  Joe Salazar had the courage to stand strong on his convictions regarding NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is devastated that Joe Salazar is leaving the Board of Regents.  She stated that she wishes the best for Joe Salazar’s family, and stated that no matter where Joe Salazar is he will be loved by the members of the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold informed the Board that she attended the South Central Association of Schools for the Blind (SCASB) Wrestling and Cheerleading Tournament on the main campus.  Our students were wonderful during this event.  She stated that she observed some interesting things.  Everyone seemed to love our beautiful campus as well as our very well run program.  She reviewed all of the complimentary letters that were received from the SCASB schools that participated in the tournament and fully agrees with their opinion of our school, students, and staff.  Katherine Ingold stated that she recently heard that we are the only school in the country that pays for all of the student transportation costs.  Other schools get financial assistance from the school districts that they serve.  She encouraged NMSVH administration to closely look at this matter.  She stated that she visited the main campus dorms one weekend.  As always the dorms were very well kept, the menus were well balanced, and the staff were working wonderfully with our students.  

Jim Salas – Stated to Joe Salazar that he would be missed on the Board of Regents.  He stated he really appreciates his strength when dealing with NMSVH and the issues that affect our students.  As Katherine Ingold was saying, a great deal of the time Joe Salazar was standing alone during some of his battles, but he continued to stand in support of the students even when outnumbered.  Because of his strength and convictions, Joe Salazar accomplished a great deal of good for the students and the school.  In many cases, Joe Salazar was the catalyst for changes that benefited the students and the school.  Jim Salas expressed his appreciation for the work that was done by Joe Salazar as a member of the NMSVH Board of Regents.  

President Stryker – stated that Joe Salazar would be dearly missed at NMSVH.  She stated that she realizes that Joe Salazar and herself had a rocky start when she came onto the Board of Regents, but she has always had a great deal of respect for him.  She stated that she has learned a lot from Joe Salazar and appreciates his conviction and his vision for the school and the students.  He is a great man with many talents.  She stated that she feels that Joe Salazar deserves a round of applause.  Joe Salazar stated that he also realizes that he had a rocky start with Donna Stryker but the respect for each other has never waned.  President Stryker stated that she respects and fully supports Joe Salazar’s decision to resign from the Board of Regents.  She offered her support and prayers to his family.  He will always be in her thoughts.  President Stryker stated that she is very proud of the school’s representation at the NM-AER conference.  The Superintendent, the majority of the department heads, and a great deal of NMSVH staff were in attendance.  President Stryker stated that she had the opportunity to speak with one of our Outreach Itinerant Teachers, Liz Ritchey, during NM-AER.  She stated that she is a wonderful person and is a major asset to our program.  President Stryker stated that Jennifer McClarin did a wonderful job in assisting with the organization of the NM-AER conference.  NMSVH had great representation at the NM-AER conference.  President Stryker stated that she wished to inform the Board that her son, Bruce, a former NMSVH student, has recently been accepted to New Mexico State University.  Dr. Jackie Wood added that two of our eight seniors have also been accepted to New Mexico State University.  

V. Input

A. Public Input.

No one was present for public input.

B. Parent Input.  

No one was present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Stryker asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda?  Superintendent Jennings stated that Manuela Heberle would not be present to address the Board during the Major Focus agenda item.  Manuela Heberle has prepared a written report on Transition, which has been provided to the Board.  Manuela Heberle is one of five educators in the State of New Mexico that were selected to serve on a transition cadre.  This requires her to go around the state assisting with transition workshops.  She is currently assisting with a transition workshop in Clovis.  Superintendent Jennings asked that agenda item XI. C. Mid-Year Budget Adjustment Proposal be tabled until the end of the Board of Regents meeting.  There are other items on the agenda that may have an effect on that agenda item.  


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of January 25, 2002.  

President Stryker asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes?  There were no corrections needed to the presented minutes.

C. Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that as an addition to the presented written report she wants to add that NMSVH recently held an in-service training on cortical visual impairment that was coordinated by Dr. Johnson.  Unfortunately, our guest speaker, Dr. Roman, was unable to attend as originally planned.  We had over 70 training participants on campus from all over the State of New Mexico.  Rather than canceling the training, Dr. Johnson worked closely with Sheri Lyle, an NMSVH Itinerant Teacher, to put together a training program that was very beneficial to all of the participants.  Dr. Johnson and Sheri Lyle had attended one of Dr. Roman’s training programs in the past and were familiar with the training content.  The training that Dr. Johnson and Sheri Lyle provided was very well received by all of the participants.  Dr. Roman did participate via telephone for a couple of hours during the day long training.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her sorrow at hearing of Joe Salazar’s resignation from the Board of Regents.  She stated that she would miss him and expressed her gratitude for having known him and for the work that he has done for NMSVH.  She expressed her respect and admiration.  She offered her thoughts and prayers for his family.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended, the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of January 25, 2002 as presented, and the Superintendent’s Report as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Report?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Human Resources Office and herself are in the process of evaluating our current pay ranges.  Veronica Gallegos, the Human Resources Coordinator, has done a wonderful job in collecting data that is being used to analyze our job classifications.  Rather than hiring a contractor to conduct a wage and salary survey it was felt that NMSVH could do a comparable job using the experience and skills of our staff.  Once the survey and analysis is complete, a report will be presented to the Board of Regents.  President Stryker stated that she is pleased to see that NMSVH administration is working to ensure that we have a current picture of our wage and salary structure.  Many firms and organizations have a similar survey completed and then forget to conduct frequent re-visits of their wage and salary structure.  President Stryker asked if exit interviews are being conducted for staff that leave NMSVH?  Veronica Gallegos stated that exit interviews are being conducted for staff that leave.  Jim Salas asked for an overview of the information that is gathered during exit interviews.  Veronica Gallegos provided an overview of the exit interview.  She also stated that she keeps a log of the answers that are provided during exit interviews so that she can detect any trends.  

B. Monthly Investment Report – January 2002.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Monthly Investment Report?  Retha Coburn stated that the international and domestic equity markets faltered slightly this period.  Compared to the performance of the equity markets over the past few months, the last month was a slight falter.  She stated that this may be an indication of the market leveling out and does not feel that it is presently an area of great concern.  Core bonds are up which helped to offset the down international and domestic equity markets.  Retha Coburn stated that we would see a little variance in our market value 

balances as things begin to rebalance and the transition from one asset allocation to another occurs.  The State Investment Council has taken care of the rebalancing as of February 28, 2002.  We will see the effects of that rebalancing over the next two months.  

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report – January 2002

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Reports for January 2002?    Retha Coburn apologized for an error on the last page of the report.  The percentage total of 14.28% indicated under the Used column of the Overall Unrestricted Budget/Expense Cumulative should read 51.04%.   This revised figures still indicates that we are well below our budget.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report as presented, Monthly Investment Report – January 2002 as presented, and the 2001-2002 Operating Budget as corrected.   (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.  9:17 a.m. to 12:08 p.m.,  March 01, 2002

Superintendent Jennings stated that Reta Jones was unable to attend this meeting of the Board of Regents.  However, Reta Jones requested that she be allowed to participate in the Executive Session via telephone.  Reta Jones will not be available to participate in Executive Session until 1:00 p.m.  Jim Salas expressed concern about the legality of telephone participation during Executive Session.  He is concerned that this practice may violate the Open Meetings Act, NMSA 1978, Article 10, Chapter 15, as well as the Open Meetings policy adopted by the Board of Regents.  The decision was made by the Board to disallow participation in Executive Session by telephone until a definitive answer could be established regarding the legality of such participation.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:17 a.m., Friday, March 01, 2002, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, DOJ Report, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.      Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:08 p.m., Friday, March 01, 2002 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, DOJ Report, and Superintendent’s Evaluation.  Roll call vote:  Jim Salas – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Joe Salazar – aye, Donna Stryker – aye.

IX. Major Focus – Transition.

Written report provided by Manuela Heberle.

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Annual Review, NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution.

Superintendent Jennings presented NMSVH Policy 010 for Board review.  There have been no changes to this policy.  This policy is required to be reviewed 

by the Board of Regents annually.  President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding NMSVH Policy 010?  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Jim Salas, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to reaffirm NMSVH Policy 010, Open Meetings Resolution as presented.  (carried unanimously)

XI. Other Items

A. Air Transportation Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to renew the current Professional Services Contract for Air Transportation Services for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 with Gallup Flying Service at a cost of $682.63 per trip for the seven (7) passenger plane and $596.00 per trip for the five (5) passenger plane.  In addition, a recommendation was made to continue the agreement with the State of New Mexico General Services Department, Aviation Services Bureau to provide air transportation services for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 at the rate of $400.00 per hour or $550.00 per hour when applicable.  Retha Coburn stated that the Professional Services Contract for Air Transportation Services, Gallup Flying Service was approved by the Board in 2001 for a period up to 4 years.  Retha Coburn stated that the previous contract stipulated that Gallup Flying Service provide 7 passenger planes only.  Because of this limitation, Gallup Flying Service could not switch to a smaller 5 passenger plane when passenger requirements allowed.  The contract presented to the Board on this agenda has been revised to stipulate that Gallup Flying Service will provide a 7 passenger plane, or 5 passenger plane when passenger requirements allow.  This will result in a savings to NMSVH.  Katherine Ingold asked Retha Coburn to address the federal tax issue.  Retha Coburn stated that the use of any aircraft weighing over 6,000 lbs, and used for commercial purposes, is subject to federal excise tax.  The 5 passenger plane that is used by Gallup Flying Service is under 6,000 lbs and is therefore not subject to federal excise tax.  This will also result in a savings to NMSVH while continuing to provide safe and comfortable transportation services to our students.    

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Professional Services Contract for Air Transportation Services for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 with Gallup Flying Service at a cost of $682.63 per trip for the 7 passenger plane and $596.00 per trip for the 5 passenger plane and approve the recommendation to continue the agreement with the State of New Mexico General Services Department, Aviation Services Bureau to provide air transportation services for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 2003 at the rate of $400.00 per hour or $550.00 per hour when applicable.  (carried unanimously)

B. Campus Resource Officer Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to approve the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services through the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 3003 in the amount of $40,533.00.  This contract provides NMSVH with an on-campus School Resource Officer (SRO).  Retha Coburn stated that Superintendent Jennings and herself met with representatives of the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety to discuss the specifics of this contract.  Past contracts did not contain specific contract terms.  Many of the areas that were not specific have been researched and the appropriate information included in the contract that is presented to the Board on this agenda.  President Stryker stated that she recalls that NMSVH was supposed to be responsible for a percentage of the SRO salary, but past contracts made it appear that we were paying 100% of the salary.  Has this been resolved?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the contract cost is not just for the salary and benefits of the SRO but all costs involved.  These costs include a percentage of the SRO’s regular salary, overtime salary, benefits, equipment use (telephone and pager), fuel, and the maintenance of the vehicle that is provided to the SRO by the City of Alamogordo.  NMSVH reimburses a percentage of the total costs for these expenditures to the City of Alamogordo.  The total costs for each contract period are based on the previous year’s expenditures.  This new agreement stipulates reimbursement by NMSVH to the City of Alamogordo for 2002-2003 school year at 65%, and each school year thereafter will increase in increments of 5% per year until reaching a maximum of 75% reimbursement.  The City Commissioners feel that it is cost effective for the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety to have an SRO assigned to the local high school due to the number of calls that officers would respond to on a daily basis.  They do not feel that it is cost effective to have an SRO assigned to NMSVH due to the low volume of calls.  They feel it would be cheaper for them to dispatch an officer to our campus when needed.  That is why they require NMSVH to pay a higher percentage of the SRO costs if an SRO is assigned to our campus.  Superintendent Jennings stated she feels that the student and public incident rate is low at NMSVH because we do have an SRO on campus.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the Professional Services Contract for Security and Safety Services through the City of Alamogordo Department of Public Safety for the period July 1, 2002 through June 30, 3003 in the amount of $40,533.00.  (carried unanimously)
C. Outsourcing Update.

Retha Coburn presented an outsourcing report on food services for NMSVH, and a recommendation that NMSVH not outsource food services.  In addition, a recommendation is made to pursue the idea of bringing in a firm to conduct a thorough review of our resources and staff and offer recommendations that will enable NMSVH to provide an upscale food services program for our students.  Retha Coburn stated that Mr. Chad Bellville, Regional Director of Development,  Hospital Dietary Services (HDS) of Tucson, Arizona visited NMSVH to assess our present food services, analyze our food service budget, and provided consultation whether outsourcing would be a benefit to NMSVH.  HDS is the same firm that has the food services contract for our local hospital.  They currently provide food services in 26 states and are the ninth largest food service management company in the country.  Mr. Bellville provided a comprehensive review of our current food services, which was taken into consideration when putting together this recommendation.  Mr. Bellville feels that if NMSVH wants to outsource our food services we will need to consider increasing the food services annual budget by at least $35,000.00.  He felt that our budget is not large enough to trim to offset the cost of the outsourcer management fees that would be required for outsourcing.  Katherine Ingold stated she feels that the report that is presented is actually two documents.  It contains a report on the outsourcing work and findings, and contains a briefing of changes that have been made, and ideas for future changes to the food services function of NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings stated that what we are trying to communicate in this report, and what we have tried to communicate to staff during this process, is that the bottom line of outsourcing research may not be to actually outsource, but requires us to take a serious look at the services that we are providing in an effort to improve the services.  The research into outsourcing food services has been very effective in pointing out areas that can be improved.  That is why the report that is presented to the Board contains our outsourcing recommendation as well as a briefing of changes that have been made, and ideas for future changes.  Katherine Ingold feels that HDS appears to be a good contractor, with a great deal of experience.  She feels that if we do consider outsourcing food services that HDS will now have an advantage over other possible bidders because they were called in to research our food services function.  She also feels that HDS has now ensured themselves that if NMSVH needs advisement on the food services function that HDS will be called in to provide these advisement services.  Retha Coburn stated that the recommendation to have HDS conduct a thorough review of our food services resources and staffing did not come from HDS.  That recommendation was made by NMSVH administration.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is not saying that she disagrees with any of the information that was provided by HDS.  She does agree with Superintendent Jennings that the outsourcing research that has been conducted is very beneficial in that it reveals better ways of doing things.  She stated that she is not concerned so much with the food services budget.  Her concern is to ensure that our students are provided appealing and nutritional meals.  She stated that she has always put the students first, and will continue to put the students first as long as she is a member of the Board.  Katherine Ingold stated that she likes the ideas that are addressed in the outsourcing report and feels that the outsourcing research has been beneficial to our food services function.  The Board concurred with the Superintendent’s recommendation that NMSVH not outsource the food services function.  They also concurred that it would be beneficial to the food services function to seek an outside firm to conduct an assessment in an effort to increase the quality of services that we provide to our students.  

D. Parent Advisory Council.

Superintendent Jennings reported that we have some vacancies on the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council.  She presented the following nominations for the Parent Advisory Council:  Student for main campus – Elise Mathewson, Parent of a student attending the main campus – Colleen Lax, Alumnus – Sharon Thummel.  President Stryker stated that she had an opportunity to speak with a number of parents during the NM-AER conference.  Some of these parents had concerns about the Parent Advisory Council.  President Stryker stated that she encouraged these parents to contact the Superintendent regarding their concerns.  President Stryker stated that some of the parents were concerned that the Parent Advisory Council is not active and expressed that they do not feel that the school is holding Parent Advisory Council meetings.  President Stryker explained that the Parent Advisory Council was established by NMSVH, but the setting of meeting dates and establishment of the agenda is the responsibility of the Parent Advisory Council.  NMSVH is very supportive of the Parent Advisory Council but cannot be held accountable for the level at which they wish to operate.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Superintendent’s Office is very supportive of the Parent Advisory Council and continues to try to get the Parent Advisory Council active.  This school year they have been very inactive, but efforts continue to facilitate meetings.  It is a constant struggle to pull the Parent Advisory Council together, but it is not from a lack of effort by NMSVH 

administration.  President Stryker encouraged administration to invite all of the NMSVH parents when a Parent Advisory Council meeting is scheduled.  She stated that she knows that there are parents out there that will step up when and if they find out that the Parent Advisory Council is not being active.  Joe Salazar asked what the Parent Advisory Council has achieved since its establishment?  Superintendent Jennings stated that there has not been any significant achievement.  Jim Salas stated that he thought they sponsored a parent training weekend.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Parent Advisory Council’s name was affixed to the parent training weekend, however the majority of the work was done by the main campus staff.  Joe Salazar recommended that maybe scheduling meetings in a more central part of the state would assist in participation.  Dr. Wood stated that she had discussed the possibility of holding Parent Advisory Council meetings in the four corners of the state.  President Stryker stated that she feels that if the parents want to have a parent group they have to give it a life.  It is their group.  Every time that she has been involved in a parent group that has been scheduled and facilitated by professionals she has seen the group fall apart when the professionals try to ease away from the group to allow them the independence they should have.  A parent group should not be established simply for the purpose of airing complaints, but should be established to be a conduit for change.  President Stryker again expressed how important it is to ensure that all parents are informed of upcoming Parent Advisory Council meetings.  Communications remains a concern of parents and we need to ensure that they are informed.  She feels that if we adequately announce the meetings we will have parents attend the meetings who will then be willing to serve on the Parent Advisory Council.  This will result in an active Parent Advisory Council.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the nominations of Elise Mathewson, Colleen Lax, and Sharon Thummel to the NMSVH Parent Advisory Council.  (carried unanimously)

E. NMSVH Foundation Nominations.

Superintendent Jennings informed the Board that the current President of the NMSVH Foundation, Doris Lynch, was contacted to see if she wanted to schedule a Foundation meeting during this meeting of the Board of Regents.  Due to schedule conflicts, a meeting was not possible.  Doris Lynch did however submit a letter to the NMSVH Board of Regents outlining nominations for the NMSVH Foundation.    The nominations include Chris Tenski for President, Donna Stryker for Vice-President, Darlene Ellinger for Secretary/Treasurer, and Susan Moss for member.  Unfortunately, Chris Tenski has declined the nomination for President as she does not feel that she has the time available for the position.  President Stryker asked if anyone had recommendations for the President position on the NMSVH Foundation?  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to 

call a parent of a main campus student who she feels would be beneficial to the NMSVH Foundation in the role of President.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would call this parent and present a nomination during the May Board meeting.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Jim Salas, the Board moved to approve the nominations of Donna Stryker as Vice-President, Darlene Ellinger as Secretary/Treasurer, and Susan Moss as member for the NMSVH Foundation as presented by NMSVH Foundation President Doris Lynch and Superintendent Jennings.  (carried unanimously)

F. Mid Year Budget Adjustment Proposal.

Retha Coburn presented the mid year budget adjustment proposal for the 2001-2002 operating budget.  She explained that in developing this proposal the finance department took a close look at revenues versus actuals and projected the budget for the remainder of the fiscal year.  Salaries have also been adjusted to reflect actuals.  In some cases budgets between departments have needed to be adjusted due to staffing reassignments.  Line items have also been adjusted to reflect actuals, however we kept the total budget within each department.  We did not move money, other than salaries.  Retha Coburn went through the budget and explained the budget adjustment areas.  In addition to the adjustments reflected in the report she wished to address some additional changes.  She explained that we have a new grant from the Department of Health for the Low Vision Evaluations.  This grant is for a total of $10,000.00 and is not reflected in the budget that was presented to the Board.  This needs to be added as revenue to the budget.  She would also like to add two expenditure line items; 1) in order to track expenditures for the Parent Advisory Council she would like to add a $1,000.00 expenditure line item for the Parent Advisory Council under the Superintendent’s Office budget, and 2) we are requesting authorization to add an additional $5,000.00 to the Food Services Professional Consulting line item in order to conduct an outside review of the Food Services function.  Retha Coburn stated that even with the proposed adjustments NMSVH would still reduce our overall expenditures by $271,000.00 for FY 2001-2002.  President Stryker asked if we are spending an equal amount of money on technology as we are on the training that goes with the technology?  There is a lot of great technology, but if you do not know how to use it, it is useless.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that we have been very fortunate that we have technology money available to us this year.  We have a new technology instructor this year.  Will Soistman, with the Information Services Branch has also been very supportive of the new technology instructor.  They are both receiving technology training from the IDEA funds.  Retha Coburn stated that we have also been receiving free training from some of the technology vendors.  Retha Coburn pointed out that previous year actuals have been included in the 2001-2002 Operating Budget Report as well as the budget adjustment proposal, as suggested by Reta Jones.  With these actuals reflected on the report it is easy to see where the budgetary cuts/savings are occurring within the fiscal year budget.  President Stryker stated that when she was going through the budget adjustment proposal she was looking at the previous year actuals as compared to this year actuals and was very impressed 

with the work that has been done to align our operating budget.  Retha Coburn stated that she would appreciate if the motion also addressed approval of the revisions that she addressed that are not contained in the formal budget adjustment proposal.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the mid-year budget adjustment proposal with revisions as presented by Retha Coburn.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Jennings stated that she wished to publicly express her appreciation for the work done by Retha Coburn.  She has done a tremendous job as the Business and Finance Manager and is committed to the sound financial management of NMSVH.  Without Retha Coburn NMSVH would not fiscally be where it is today.  Retha Coburn and Veronica Gallegos have worked very closely together to ensure that our wages and salaries are reflected correctly in the budget, which has also been a great tool in aligning our budget.  

XII. Information to the Board.

President Stryker asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the items contained under Information to the Board.  There were no questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:50 p.m., Friday, March 1, 2002

(Approved April 17, 2002)


(Approved April 17, 2002)

​​​​​​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Donna Stryker, President


Katherine Ingold, Secretary
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